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     Engine 9017, the “Earl of Berkeley,” eases past a control tower near Kingscote.  Our speaker 
this month, Bryan Bechtold, will tell us about British Heritage Railways.  The contest topic is “Open” 
for any railroad related subject and there will be a club Swap Meet as well.  For what promises to be a 
great evening of railroading, both model and prototype, come join us on Thursday, March 10, 2011 , at 
the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine  in Louisville , beginning at 7:15 PM (or come at 6:00 PM for the 
ever-popular pre-meeting dinner)!  (Photo © by Andrew Naylor, British Heritage Railways, 2007.)  � �
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     One of the growing trends in model railroading is the proliferation of built-up structures.  It wasn’t too 
many years ago that every mass-produced structure came in kit-form.  Today, the scale is tilting in the 

opposite direction; many structures are available both as built-ups and as kits 
and it may not be too long before built-ups will predominate. 
     Why is this?  I can think of two reasons.  First, our society has changed so 
that there is increased competition for our free time.  With our addiction to the 
internet, Facebook, Twitter and video gaming—not to mention television—plus 
the advent of more hands-on parenting by fathers, there is less time available 
to shut out the hectic world and retire to a quiet workbench to build a model. 
     The other reason, in my opinion, is the meteoric rise in popularity of DCC, 
which has put realistic operations within easier grasp of today’s model 
railroaders.  Time was, before you could hold an operating session you had to 
master the intricacies of electrical polarity and block wiring.  Now you can 
simply run two wires to your track and you’re ready to operate. (It’s not quite 
that easy but you get the point.)  Thus the importance of scenery has become 

secondary to the importance of operations and one way to accelerate some scenic realism and thereby 
move quickly into operations is to use built-ups. 
     Yet, there are still those modelers for whom nothing beats the thrill of completing a craftsman-level kit or 
creating a special structure from scratch.  While the concept may be daunting to those who have never tried 
it, the truth is that it’s not that difficult.  And two developments have made it much easier, namely, the advent 
of styrene plastic in its infinite assortment of sizes and shapes, and the perfection of lasers used to 
accurately cut shapes from wood.  The latter development has made possible the construction of museum 
quality wooden structures by anyone with a modicum of kit-building experience. 
     But what about scratch-building?  Fear, with its subsequent inertia, is often what keeps a modeler from 
trying, but again, in truth, it’s not that difficult, especially if you start with a simple structure and progress from 
there.  A small shed or outbuilding could be your first model, starting with a box-shaped frame, then adding 
strip siding followed by two rectangular sheets joined to form a peaked roof and covered with strips of black 
construction paper to simulate tarpaper.  All of this can be done using either wood or styrene.  Sound easy?  
I think you’ll find that it is. 
     This year, our monthly model contest has two new categories: “kit-built” and “scratch/bash.”  There are 
also three “Open” contests in March, June and September.  Why not take the plunge and vow to submit a 
scratch-built structure of your own design?  As for me, I have accumulated a small stash of wooden coffee 
stirrers and I plan to stain and distress the wood, as per the advice of Buzz Allen , and then create 
something all my own.   �     ��� ��������������������� ����������� ����������� ����� ���������������� ��������		
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Official publication of the Boulder Model Railroad Club, P.O. Box 1851, 
Boulder, CO 80306.  The BMRC meets on the second Thursday of 
each month at 7:15 pm at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine, in 
Louisville.  We are on the Internet at: 

 <http://www.bouldermodelrailroadclub.org>.  
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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President -  Bill Bradley — 

Vice-President  - Bruce Kasson — 
Secretary - Ethan Eilertsen—  
Treasurer - John O’Donnell  -  

                      Past President  - Doug Wright — 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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The TELLTALES  welcomes articles, art, cartoons, puzzles, classifieds, 
workshop hints and other model railroading related materials.    Mail or 
e-mail all contributions and/or changes of address to: 

Jack Rummel, TELLTALES  Editor 
6490 Monarch Park Court 

Niwot, CO 80503  �   Tel: 303-652-3903 �   jtrummel@comcast.net 
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Keeping on Track! 
     The year is off to a good start with two well attended 
meetings, displays at two train shows by Jon Bond  with 
other members, and the first Workshop of the year on 
February 12th. This JMRI Software Workshop by Joe 
Baldwin  had attendees at various levels of computer 

competency and interest in DCC, but I 
think everyone came away with some 
new knowledge on using computers to 
check and program their decoders, plus 
control the operation of their locomotives.  
Joe has also announced a multitude of 
layout tours for this year, so visit our 
Website to keep up to date with all our 
upcoming functions, area train shows, 
and swap meets. 

     “All aboard! Monster locomotive lands in Silver Plume” 
was the title of an article in the February 1st Denver Post.  
The article tells of Historic Rail Adventures, operators of 
the Georgetown Loop Railroad, leasing a 1923 Shay 
steam locomotive, No. 9, from Midwest Central Railroad 
(MCRR), of Mount Pleasant, Iowa. 
     With a little internet research I found that old No. 9 is a 
three truck Shay built by Lima Locomotive Works, Lima 
Ohio, in 1923.  It operated on the West Side Lumber 
(WSL) Co. out of Tuolumne, California (located between 
Sonora and Yosemite National Park). The WSL Co. held 
60,000 acres of timber, had a 72-mile main line, and 250 
miles of spurs throughout the forests of Tuolumne 
County. No. 9 worked with a half dozen other Shays 
making one trip a day hauling giant logs to the WSL Co. 
mill. The line lasted until the early 1960's, and was the 
last steam powered narrow gauge logging railroad in the 
United States. It has been a model prototype for many O, 
On3, HOn3 pieces of rolling stock and structures. 
     In the 1870s, a Michigan logger, Ephraim Shay, 

developed a 
g e a r e d 
locomotive for 
use on wood-
railed logging 
tramways. In 
1 8 7 8  a 
locomotive to 
his design 
was built by 
the Lima 
M a c h i n e 

Works. In 1891 the company reorganized as the Lima 
Locomotive & Machine Company. Bought in 1916, it 
became the Lima Locomotive Works, then merged with 
General Machinery Corporation of Hamilton, OH in 1947 
to form Lima-Hamilton Corporation, which merged with 
Baldwin Locomotive Works in 1951 to form the Baldwin-
Lima-Hamilton Corporation.  They stopped producing 
locomotives in 1956 and went out of business in 1972. 

     As you probably know a three truck Shay has all its 
wheels driven by three vertical cylinders through a drive 
line and gear reduction on the right hand side and the boiler 
sits off center to the left. No. 9 is an 80-ton locomotive, one 
of the three largest narrow gauge Shays ever built. It 
operates with superheated steam at a 200 psi pressure 
producing 36,150 pounds of tractive force.  It was shipped 
operational by flat car in 1966 to the MCRR in Mt. Pleasant, 
IA where it operated for many seasons, see photo.  If you 
want to see it in action, or ride in the cab, link to; http://
www.youtube.com/watch?v=DZkaQrOFYIc&NR=1  or 
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0NTZxKk63fw.  It should 
be running this upcoming 2011 Georgetown Loop season 
and I hope to see it. 
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     Our upcoming meeting gives promise of another good 
one with show and tell, an “Open – Railroad related” model 
contest, speaker Bryan Bechtold’s presentation on "British 
Heritage Railroads", and a swap meet. The inexpensive 
dinners before the meetings have become a great way to 
socialize with members and make a full night to look 
forward to. See you March 10th at the meeting and dinner. 

��� �����������	
����������	
����������	
����������	
 �

3 

  The HO Special Interest Group 
has been working on several 
new and older modules during 

February.  The high line mountain narrow gauge routes 
now has a couple of reverse loops to get those mountain 
trains past the town of Chinook, around and down to the 
town of Kenington or to the town of Pynebrook.  So with a 
lot of extra work nights during February and March, we 
hope to have the narrow gauge line running with all the 
new equipment and cars coming from Blackstone, during 
the March Toy Train Show in Denver.    
     Continuing to work on structures and scenicing of 
modules, the  HO SIG will meet from 7:00 pm at Frank 
Smucker's  place  on March 3, 8 and 17.  Please plan on 
attending one or more of these work nights to get 
everything ready for the Toy Train Show which is March 19 
and 20.  If you have any questions, please feel free to 
email or call Frank .   We are still in need of more operators 
for the layout at this March show, so we will be passing the 
sign up schedule around again at the March 10 BMRC 
meeting.  Have some fun in March and come "play with 
trains."                                                        —Frank Smucker 
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Burlington Northern and Its Heritage  
by Steve Glischinski 

 
     Interested in the Burlington Northern?  Then this book is a must for you. 
     This is the first book to provide the history of the development, growth, and ancestry of the Burlington 
Northern.  Now that the Burlington Northern is another vanished corporate identity, it's quite lucky we rail 

enthusiasts have such a fine, classy publication that summarizes the beginning 
through the contemporary era (1992) of the BN.  
     The Burlington Northern was built through the consolidation of a number of rail 
lines that are covered in detail within this book.  Excellent photos of the Great 
Northern, Northern Pacific, Chicago, Burlington & Quincy, and the Spokane, 
Portland and Seattle, lead to still more beautiful images of a far-reaching Western 
rail empire. The text is highly engaging and manages to appeal to not only the die-
hard railfans, but those who are just exploring the subject.  
     This book offers an outstanding combination of text, organization, photo quality, 

page layout and production quality. This is one of the most beautifully-designed railroad books you'll 
ever find.  I’m sure you’ll enjoy your time invested reading this book. 
                                                                                                        —Bruce Macdonald , Book Librarian 
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     By request, the following DVDs have been ordered and should be available by the time you read this. 
 
612 "Model Railroad Op Session Live 2 - Siskiyou Line." This is part 2 of the informally recorded 
operating session that was added to the collection several months ago as S/N 599. Here the focus is on 
the operation of the main yard. 
613,614 "Model Railroad Op Session Live 3 & 4 - Bear Creek & South Jackson." These feature Charlie 
Comstock's layout, set in the steam-to-diesel era. Watch crews get slow locals, hot reefer freights, and 
passenger trains over a mountain railroad. 
     The following 5-volume set features Joe Fugate's HO Siskiyou Line: 
             615 "Model Railroad Volume 1 - Modeling a Prototype." Many consider the state 
of the art to be modeling a real-life railroad. 
             616 "Model Railroad Volume 2 - Design and Construction." Step 2 reveals a 
collection of tricks seldom seen in the train hobby press. 
             617 "Model Railroad Volume 3 - Electrical and Control." The track and electrical 
aspects determine how well your trains run. Expert advice is given on DCC equipment. 
             619,618 "Model Railroad Volumes 4 & 5 - Scenery and Bridges." These show 
many easy, yet powerful tricks for creating eye-popping scenes. 
620 "Hot Trains - ALCO Mania" presents first generation ALCOs on the HO scale Bear 
Creek & South Jackson. Creator, Charlie Comstock, demonstrates track ballasting and 
shows how to make a scene come alive with static grass and Silflor landscape products. 
621 "The Making of Tom Miller's Fabulous F-Scale Layout" This 2-DVD set documents the creation of 
Little Colorado, a 45x90-foot layout on G-gauge track in 1:20.3 scale. Widescreen. 
 
     The video list on the webpage was updated recently. You can use Ctrl+F to search for the titles and 
words you're interested in. Requests for new additions to our library should be sent to me at my new 
email address:  <loren.blaney@earthlink.net>. 
     Last month I forgot to credit Bruce Griffing  for his donation of 606 "Big Boys on TV" - a truly unique 
and amusing story. Thanks, Bruce !                                                —Loren Blaney , Visual Librarian 
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MARCH 1991 
     Way back in 1953 Neal Miller took the cover 
photo of Galloping Goose #7 near the top of the 
east side of Marshall Pass. 
     Joe Crea presented the March clinic; he 
entertained 65 railroad buffs and shared his well-
kept secrets for making scenery out of foam 
insulation, detailing it with latex paint, real dirt, 
Sculptamold rocks, and ground foam. 
    The March contest featured “Yard Structures”.  
Five entries on Tier I produced the following: 
1st place, Will Cheshire (Sn3 station); 2nd went to 
Russ Boehm (HO engine house); and third was 
won by Pat McCue (HO sanding tower). 
     Tier II had only two entries:  Don Peterson won 
first place (On3 water tower), and second went to 
Jack Rummel (HO gallows turntable). 
     Todd Hackett reported that workdays on the 
Georgetown Loop would start in June, and that a 
turntable had been acquired for the Como 
roundhouse. 
     The second installment of Doug Geiger’s Granite 
Mountain Railway was featured in the April issue of 
Railroad Model Craftsman. 
     The March financial balance ended at $4777.60.  
I guess the newsletter, books, videos, depot rent, 
and storage locker rent have been expensive the 
last two months!.  � �
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January & February Contests   
Again my apologies to the January contest 
entrants for not properly recognizing you in the 
last Telltales, but here is your belated recognition! 

January Contest  
     This was the kickoff of contests with yet 
another set of rules. Our goal, this year is try to 
balance the number of entries in each class and 
to emphasize the skill of the modeler. I feel we 
were successful on both counts with five very 
high quality models in each class. 
Kit Built Class.   Second place went to Ethan 

Eilertsen  with his Accurail 
DSS&A 50 ft. boxcar. (1) It 
was based on a project 
from March 2008 Model 
Railroader. The blue ribbon 
went to Eric Lindgren for 
his very nice display of O 
gauge flatcar loads, 
utilizing Red Caboose kits, 
First Gear tractors and 
Pacific Unlimited kits. (2) 
Scratch/Bash Class.  The 
red ribbon was awarded to 
Ron Renner  for his Proto 
2000 Mather’s  40' single 
deck stock car with a 
detailed interior displaying 

heavy and recent use. (3) 
First place went to John 
O’Donnell  for his string of 
excellent scratch built high 
side gondolas. (4) 
Best of Event.  Roy 
Johnson  received this 

gold ribbon award for his On3 San Juan 
Co. D&RGW flat car kit (5) loaded with a 
"homemade" small boiler & steam winch, water 
tank & freight car wheels.   All heavily weathered.   
     (A word of clarification is in order regarding 
this award. In the interest of “spreading the 
wealth”, the contest rules state that no entry can 
receive more than one award per event. 
Therefore, although a model might have received 
most votes in a class, as well as in the Best of 
Event, the Gold ribbon takes precedence.)  

February Contest  
     The participation in this contest was a little 
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FOUR MORE BRIEF IDEAS 
 

Trees and Passing Traffic.   The passing of cars 
and trucks on a road and railroad rolling stock on 
a railroad track just naturally wears away the 
foliage that is frequently contacted by the passing 
traffic.  I have never seen this detail modeled.  On 
a railroad, I believe the offending vegetation would 

probably be cut away pretty quickly 
at least if it were found some 
distance from a street or byway; but 
the detail would be most properly 
included in some more crowded city 
scene where the railroad passes 
down a tree-lined route through the 
residential area of town. 

 

Abandoned Trackage.   This is a 
favorite infrequently-modeled concept of mine.  I 
have a short length of abandoned track with the 
rails removed and decayed ties leading into a 
collapsed tunnel portal.  My rationale argues that 
the cave-in was too difficult to repair so an 
alternate route was selected that bypassed the 
original grade.  My favorite prototype example of 
abandoned trackage is the 3.5 miles along the 
DSP&P from Hancock to the Alpine Tunnel. 

 

Chinese Arch.   Model the shape of roofs as 
found on Chinese buildings in the USA.  Roof 
lines on Chinese buildings are so very unique.  I 
suspect the non-planar surfaces might prove a 
challenge to model.  Again, space limitations 
might permit one to model only the archway as 
might be the entrance to your Chinatown. 

 

A Wedding.   Model a just-married couple at the 
top of the steps of the church about to leave the 
building for the reception.  Several people nicely 
dressed should be standing around ready to throw 
the rice.  I don't know if anyone sells a Bride & 
Groom; but one could use wax to fill out an 
otherwise suitable female figure and paint the wax 
white.  I think the veil is often removed before the 
newly-weds leave for the honeymoon.  Visitors to 
my YVRR often comment positively about scenes 
that contain "human interest". 
(Ed. Note: Bob , I have this scene on my layout.  
Come see it!)   �  
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   WEED CLUMPS 
For those who own a commercial static grass 
applicator or attended the BMRC workshop put 
on by Russ Boehm  last spring and now have a 
home-made applicator, here is a tip that Russ  
passed on that he gleaned from Longmont 
modeler John Parker: 
 
     For making clumps of weeds and grass:  
 
1.  Put dabs of glue on a cookie sheet or steel pie 
plate, leaving spaces in between;  
2. Attach the alligator clip to the side of the pie 
plate or cookie sheet and use the grass tool as 
usual.  
    a. Since the pie plate is charged, the dabs of 
glue are also charged;  
    b. Since the bare spots won't hold the fibers, 
the fibers will vacuum up leaving clumps of 
weeds. 
    c. Wait until the glue dries, then scrape off the 
weed clumps with a razor blade.   �    
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     You may recall that the January winner of one of 
our monthly gift certificates was Yardmaster Casey , 
shown below holding his certificate.  There was some 
concern on the part of the membership that his trainer, 
Jerry Gilland , might actually use the certificate for its 
intended purpose, namely, the purchase of model 
railroad supplies, thinking that Casey, at this point in 
his development, was too young to assemble a kit. 
     Not to worry!  At the February meeting, Jerry  told 
us that he had purchased the certificate from Casey 
and had helped Casey use the money to pick out a 
yummy doggy treat.  Kinda restores your faith in model 
railroaders, doesn’t it?   —Ed. 
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                                Marv Van Peursem  
     As a teenager, Marv  saw an HO layout being built in a Des Moines, Iowa hobby 

shop and that sparked a 54-year interest in model railroading.  While in the US Army he built a small 
HO layout atop his TV set to run his Varney 0-4-0 switcher, which led to seven 
layouts at homes in five different states since then in HO or N or G scales.  His early 
prototype interests were Pennsylvania and UP, but lately he’s been influenced by 
East Broad Top and Colorado narrow gauge railroads. 
     His current layout (under construction in his garage) is a three-level short line 
logging/mining road in G scale, mostly freelanced and set in the 1920-1945 era, but 
he is also scratch-building a 1½” scale GE-45 Ton two-axle switch engine powered 
by a vertical shaft Honda engine with a 5-speed transmission that will run on 7½” 

gauge track (see photo, left).  Look for a clinic 
presentation from him on this project late in 2011. 
     Marv is the retired owner of an Iowa livestock equipment 
manufacturing company.  He and his wife, Marcy, live in Longmont.  He 
joined the BMRC four years ago and currently serves as Raffle Game 
Manager.  Outside of model railroading, he is active in Kiwanis with a 
project building small wooden trains for pre-schoolers which they donate 
to organizations serving kids.  Some of these trains are also sold to help 
defray the cost of purchasing wheels and supplies.  � �
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     As of press time, we had no information on 
whether we had new members sign up at the 
February meeting.  We’ll report more next month.  
In the meanwhile, why not invite a friend to the 
next meeting? 
     If you haven’t already done so, don’t forget to 
pay your 2011 dues ($24) at the March meeting.  
The advantages of membership are as numerous 
as they are rewarding!  We will be trimming down 
our mailing list in April for the TELLTALES.  If you 
haven’t renewed, you’ll be removed from the list.  
Don’t regret, re-up! 
�
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Q:  Who has this terrific Amusement park on 
their layout?  This is a definite “must see.”  Have 
you seen it? 
             Chris Komloski  
             Steve Spear  
             Jerry Wilson  

Answer on BMRC website 
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     This month is Layout tours and we are hosting three tours in Boulder!  They are on Saturday, March 
19th, 1-4 PM.  Wear your name tags and be sure to sign in! 
 
     First is Jerry Gilland's amazing layout.   If you have seen his contest entries, you can only imagine 
what his layout looks like.   And Jerry  has the very best workshop in the entire world.  You cannot miss 
this! 
 
     Second is Tom Johnson's  wonderful Pueblo layout with the steel mill.  You only live once and you 
need to see this masterpiece. His shop is nothing short of wonderful as well!  Go see it. 
 
     Third is Bob Rothe's Yampa Valley Railroad, and you owe it to yourself to see what can be done 
with DC and a genius mind like Bob's .  His compact workshop has some of the most organized 
materiel storage you'll find anywhere.  
  
     You snooze, you lose, so get out and enjoy these three fabulous railroads!  Look for the email with 
the address a couple of days before the 19th! 
 
                  —Joe Baldwin, Layout Tour Coordinator 
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TRAIN SHOW RAFFLE LAYOUT NEEDED 

     We are still in need of someone (or a group) to volunteer to build this year's raffle layout for the Train 
Show. It would be great to get it started now so there is plenty of time to complete it before the show. 
It's always nice to have it finished ahead of time so it can be tested and debugged well before it goes 
on display at the show. If you have wanted to build a layout but want to "practice" 
on an easy to manage project where you can test out your skills before plunging 
into something more involved, this is the perfect opportunity !!  Don't worry, you 
won't be alone in this endeavor - there will be others to help with all aspects of the 
construction including structure building , electrical work etc. But we need 
someone to head up the project for this year and that's where YOU come in !!    
     Take a look at my accompanying photo of Jim Eaman’s  new Sn3 Colorado & 
Northwestern layout which utilizes Homasote spline roadbed among other 
innovations. Is it time for an Sn3 raffle layout?  We've had On30, HO, N, and O 
scale raffle layouts in the past.  This year the layout could be whatever the builder
(s) would like to propose, since we haven 't decided on specifics yet.  So I hope 
you are now inspired to want to build this year’s raffle layout, an important part of 
the success of our train show!!  Please contact me and you can be "set up 
running" to head up this year's raffle layout. 
—Roy Johnson, Show Chair, (303) 349-7006 
<roy@4dv.net> 
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     The February 2011 meeting of the BMRC was 
held at the Louisville American Legion Hall, 
preceded by dinner. There were 41 members 
and guests for dinner, and 65 members and 
guests for the meeting. This is the highest 
attendance level for both the dinner and the 
meeting lately!  
      President Bill Bradley opened the meeting at 
7:15 with new business. Bill  announced that 
Bruce MacDonald asked to step down from his 
post of Book Librarian this year and that a 
volunteer is needed to continue this important 
role.  
     Bill  presented the club’s 2011 budget. He 
stated that the goal of the budget beyond the 
normal club efforts and projects was to try to 
spend down some of the surplus that has been 
accumulating over the past several years. 
Examples of this are a $950 fund for 
miscellaneous awards, an effort to upgrade the 
club layout to DCC, and an increase in outreach 
funding.  
     The 2011 club budget was approved by a 
unanimous voice vote.  
      Vice President Bruce Kasson introduced the 
Show and Tell table. Bob Rothe brought in a toy 
locomotive used for a “Science Discovery” class 
for children. Jerry Wilson  displayed some S 
scale turn-of-the 20th century Pullman cars he 
scratch built using CAD and a laser cutter to 
make a pattern, then cast the cars from resin. 
Pete Opila  brought in flyers for the YIMRR 
garage sale, and Chuck Everitt  brought pieces 
of artist’s mat board for the taking.  Roy 

Johnson had calendars to give away, and Buzz 
Allen brought in lots of automobile modeling 
magazines to give away.  
     Bruce  also announced the February 12 DCC 
clinic, as well as the topics for the March meeting. 
The program will be about British railroads circa 
1900, and the meeting will also feature the 
quarterly swap meet.  
     The program for the evening was given by 
Jerry Gilland , the subject was using Microsoft 
Word as a graphics tool combined with 
transparency film for a modeling media. Jerry  has 
done a lot of development in this area, and in his 
presentation he showed how to make paint stripes 
for locomotives, signs, grille work, windows, 
shingle and brick pattern, and factory fronts. The 
only equipment needed is a computer with 
Windows and a suitable printer, along with the 
transparency film.  
     The last topic of the evening was the modeling 
contest.  This month’s topic was “Track Structures” 
run by our Contest Coordinator Jerry Gilland .  
     The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 PM. 

—Ethan Eilertsen , Secretary 
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March 10 —BMRC Meeting and Swap Meet, 
American Legion, 1150 Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM 
(Dinner 6 PM). 
Mar. 12—SCFD Free Admission Day, Colorado 
Railroad Museum, Golden. 
Mar. 19—Swap Meet, at Green Mtn. Presbyterian 
Church, 12900 W. Alameda Pkwy. at Mississippi, 
Lakewood - 9AM to Noon. 
Mar. 19-20—Rocky Mtn. Toy Train Show, Denver 
Merchandise Mart, 10AM—5PM. 
Apr. 14 —BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM (Dinner 6 PM). 
Apr. 23 —Bunny Express: Steam-Up Event, Colo. 
Railroad Museum, Golden. 
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     Some of you may have received this photo, send by 
former BMRC member Gerry Baumann and forwarded 
by Russ Boehm , but I couldn’t resist its beauty to occupy 
an unfilled corner in this issue.  —Ed. 
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MODELING RESOURCES 
     I continue to be impressed by the quality and 

diversity of the modeling skills of many of 
our club members.   Jerry Gilland’s  
recent presentation of using Microsoft 
Word as a modeling tool is an example.  
Another is Joe Baldwin’s  presentation 
and workshop on the use of JMRI 
software to program and control DCC 
equipment.  It seems that whenever we 
get into a discussion of techniques, 
several of our members are able to 

contribute to the discussion.  And most even know 
what they are talking about!  I plan on continuing 
to tap our members for presentation topics for our 
meetings.  And given the representative skill sets, 
we will have plenty from which to choose!   
     Several of our recent new members and 
visitors have indicated they are either new to the 
hobby or “catching up” after years of not being an 
active modeler.  The experiences of our club 
members should be a good resource for these 
folks. 
     Along this line, I am planning another “10 Tips” 
night.  This is where we will have 10 members 
each present a modeling idea they have used, 
and demonstrate that idea at the meeting.  This 
will be for our May meeting.  
     On another note, I continue to find quality 
modeling ideas on the Internet.  I have been 
playing around with SketchUp  (free from Google) 
and also images on the Bing web site.   I have 
also found an impressive number of “how to” 
videos on YouTube.  There are, of course, videos 
of many layouts where one can gather ideas for 
layout design, scenery, and just about any other 
modeling project. 
     I have also subscribed to the Model Railroad 
Hobbyist, which is a free, on-line publication that 
seems to have a lot of good material.  I have  
been impressed with what I have seen so far.  
     So there is plenty available to be explored as 
one seeks new ideas and techniques to improve 
modeling skills and techniques.  One of the goals 
of our club should be for members to share 
knowledge with other members!  

������������
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disappointing, with only one Kit entry and two 
scratch/Bash entries. Come on, guys! I know there 
are some excellent models out there, and I have 
perfectly good ribbons going to waste. 
Kit Built Class.  Bob Rothe  earned the blue ribbon 
in this class with his mine 
bridge, a work in 
progress.  He built it all 
the day of the contest, so 
see what is possible, 
even if waiting until the last minute. (6) 
Scratch/Bash Class & Best of Event.  Since there 
were only two entries, this 
was an interesting contest. 
Both entries were excellent 
scratch built truss bridges. 
The voting in the Class 
was a dead tie. However, 
Dennis Balchunas  (7) won 
the Gold ribbon for Best of 
Event by a slim margin. 
Therefore, as discussed 
above, the Blue ribbon for 
Scratch/Bash went to 
John O’Donnell (8) for his 
equally nice bridge.  
     The March contest topic 
is “Open Railroad ”,  so you can bring any model 
that is related to our hobby. There will be the 
normal awards for the two classes and the best of 
event. 
 

—Jerry Gilland , Contest Chair 
 
 

� �

 

Contest Topics For 2011  
Mar        Open (railroad related) 
Apr         Off-line structures (houses, stores, etc.) 
May       RR Owned structures (roundhouses, inter-      
                             locking towers, etc.) 
June      Open (anything goes!) 
July        MOW equipment, including cabooses 
Aug        Locomotive servicing (water/sand/coal towers, 
                             etc.) 
Sep        Open (railroad related) 
Oct         No contest (Caboose Hobbies night) 
Nov        Passenger rolling stock 
Dec        Model of the Year�

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 5 
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     The HO-scale layout at the Longmont Library was dedicated on June 10, 1995, and has remained a 
huge success.  It was constructed by Jerry Bengtson , Rodney Black, Bill Smith, Chris Cain, Russ 
Bohem , Bill Kennedy Rich Virgin, Virgil Sackshewesky, Aaron Bengtson, 
and Andy Black. Jerry , Russ , and Bill  remain active club members. The photo 
by Jerry Bengtson  show the move in, and those who were involved. 
     Until last November, the layout was located under the stairs going to the 
second level. As part of a reorganization of the library, the layout was moved to 
the children’s reading room where it now resides along with a large wall mural of 
a train and a very popular Thomas the Tank Engine wooden track layout. 
     The layout continues to be a major attraction for children, but the kids had 
been pushing the activation button so often (and we mean almost constantly) 
that the engines wore out very quickly. BMRC member, and electronic guru, Jerry Gilland  thus built 
(from scratch) a new power pack with a “time-out” routine that gave the engines a much needed rest. 
The pack also allowed for a “momentum” start which kept the passenger train from yanking the cars off 
the track with too fast a start.   
     On a recent visit to the library, Bill Butler  had to remove the cardboard covering over one of the 
tunnels to put the train back on the track.  Low and behold, the kids overwhelmed him to look into the 
tunnel!  Who’da thunk looking into the tunnel would be such a big deal, but it was. Thus, both the upper 
and lower tunnels now have a “view port” for the kids to look inside and watch the trains go by. What 
we (Jerry Gilland , Russ Bohem , Bill Butler , Chuck Everett  – the library train MOW crew) would like 
to do is install a sensor that would have as sign pop out as the train went by that said “Train Coming!”, 
or even have some gorilla or bats jump out! 
     As many of you have heard, there have been several episodes of vandalism when the train was 
under the stairs. Special shields were installed where the glass comes together to keep kids from 
sticking things between the glass and knocking the train off the track, the push-type on-button had to be 
changed to a non-mechanical touch button, and special bolts had to be installed to keep the control 
panel from being removed, and a sign saying “This Layout is Under Visual Surveillance” was placed 
near the control panel.  We seemed to be winning this battle, and thought the new location would 
reduce the vandalism as we suspected the culprit to be an older child, or even an adult, whose 
presence would we not expect to be found in the children’s room.   
     However, the new location is out of the sight of the librarian which has created another problem. 
Some little kid(s) have been shaking the layout so hard that the train has come off the track, the lock on 
the glass has been popped off, and the entire glass structure over the layout has become dangerously 
wobbly. Bill  recently added some structural support to keep the top from being shaken off the 
foundation, and Jerry  came up with a “motion sensor” that will flash a red light visible to the librarian, 
and stop the trains if the layout is shaken. The librarians were not fond of the idea to include a siren 
along with the red light – darn! 
     Kids (and mom’s and dad’s) love the layout, and finding the nine monkeys (moved every so often) 
have kept many a child entranced. This is one of the more successful educational projects the club has 
been involved with, and we suggest doing the same thing at other locations.  
 
    Bill ,  

Jerry , 
 Chuck ,  

and 
 Russ . . .  

THE MOVERS IN ACTION THE SUPERVISORS: 
BILL, RUSS & JERRY 
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     We had our DCC clinic on Feb 12 at the American Legion.  
We had 14 show up, most with their laptops and every one had 
a list of questions they wanted answered.  Four of the guys 
brought in hardware including Lenz, NCE and Digitrax.  Most of 
the time we were answering questions about windows, 
especially around how to manage COM ports (serial and USB 
ports) in Windows XP and windows 7.  We were able to get 
JMRI functioning properly on all the hardware we had and by 
the time we were done at noon, there were not so many 

unanswered questions.  To some, I’m sure it was like drinking from a fire hose while others couldn’t go 
fast enough.  At the end of our time, everyone was very gracious to me although I suspect some of 
you were just glad to get out of there!  I can tell you that I took a long nap when I got home! 
     Conducting a clinic is about like doing a layout tour.  I always learn more and get more done than 
the visitors or participants.  While I’ve been using JMRI for 4 or 5 years, I can tell you that because of 
the questions and issues we saw in the clinic, I’ve spent more time this week studying the questions 
and some of the challenges we saw on Saturday.  
Question 1 :  My device manager (in windows) does not have any COM Ports like other people do, 
why?   Answer : Windows only displays hardware drivers in the device manager when that device or 
hardware is actually plugged into the PC or laptop.  If you don’t have a mouse or modem installed, 
then you probably won’t have any COM Ports until you do.  I’ve posted a COM Port primer on the 
BMRC Website on these issues. 
Question 2 :  What are the benefits of JMRI? 
Answer :  Here are a couple of lists of benefits of using JMRI 
For most DCC engines you can easily: 

1.   Change the address of your locomotive 
2.   Adjust default directions  
3.   Read the current settings of a locomotive to see how it is set up.  (Programming track only) 
4.   Limit the top speed  
5.   Speed match dissimilar locomotives 
6.   Create a detailed ‘locomotive roster’ for your layout  

Depending upon the features of the engine, you can easily: 
1.   Adjust the sound volume level of different functions like bells, whistles, horns and engine chuff 
2.   Change the type of whistle or horn  
3.   Remap the function keys 
4.   Change the way your engine’s sound behaves when you turn the layout on 
5.   Change the way lights work, MARS, Oscillating, dimmable, etc. 

 
Question 3 :  Why didn’t the speed management demo work properly on ALL the locomotives we 
tried?  Answer :  There are two fundamental ways to manage the speed settings of a DCC locomotive.  
     First, you can use the 3 CV method using CV2 (Vstart), 
CV6 (Vmid) and CV5 (Vhigh).  But this method ONLY works 
on decoders that have those 3 CV’s which the NMRA has 
made optional.  Almost none of my locomotives have these 
three CVs, therefore the method is not viable for me. I have 
not found a viable list of which decoders have these CV’s 
and which ones don’t.  Here is a great link on how to speed 
match using the 3 CV method.  <http://www.ncmrc.org/
howto/Speed_Matching_DCC.pdf> 
     Second, you can use the Speed Table in JMRI to 
manage the speed characteristics of your locomotive.  So 
far, I’ve been super successful in using this technique on 
every locomotive I have and It is arguably easier than the 
CV method.  See the screen shot of the JMRI tool (right).  
All you have to do is drag the individual sliders up or down 
and the locomotive speed limits itself proportionately.  You 
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can also use the buttons across the bottom to force different curves as well.  I use the Match Ends 
which will drive a straight line between the two end points.  I tried this method during the clinic and it 
did not work because I had not selected the ‘User Defined Speed Table in the blue pull down on the 
screen shot. 
     Using JMRI in Operations Mode (Main Line) mode one can make these adjustments on the 
mainline without messing with the program track at all.  This means you could make these changes 
easily at most any time by just firing up JMRI and adjusting away.  You can also use this method to set 
your locomotive top speed to a low speed for a demo or when the grandchildren are operating. It will 
give you some peace of mind to know that the locomotives will only run at say 50 MPH or what ever 
speed you choose. 
      I have noticed that the program behaves differently at times on different decoders resulting a 
couple of weird happenings. 

1.   Sometimes, the locomotive speed does not change.  This resulted in my adopting the best 
practice of always choosing “Write full sheet” button instead of “Write changes on sheet” 

2. On some decoders, the locomotive takes off and runs full speed and will not stop from the throttle.  
I am now prepared for this and after the program finishes writing the changes. I simply power the 
layout of and back on and everything is now ok.  

Question 4 :  Joe, I replaced the MRC decoders in my Athearn Genesis engines with the new 
Soundtrack Tsunami.  The old ones were held in with little plastic caps.  Any problem with Soldering 
the wires instead of using the caps?  Answer :  My answer at the clinic was, “Sure, why not?”  Well, 
having replaced four of those decoders in the past couple of days I have to change my answer to “be 
careful! ”  Here is why: The little caps insulate the contacts from the metal frame of the engine.  A short 
between the motor leads (Red & White wires) and the frame is INSTANT DEATH to the decoder.  See 
the picture below and you can see what I mean.  The new board is much smaller than the original and 

even though I use carpet tape to secure it in the 
new location, it is just too close to the metal sides 
of the engine.  Therefore in the future, I’ll use the 
plastic caps instead of soldering them.  I put 
some clear silicone on the contacts to act as 
insulation, but that would make repair or 
replacement in the future, a PITA.  

—Joe Baldwin 
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Next TELLTALES  Deadline 
 

Submissions for the April 2011 TELLTALES should be sent no later than March 26, 2011 .   —Ed. 
 

�  


